
KENDALL COUNTY PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING COMMITTEE 

Kendall County Office Building 

Rooms 209 & 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

6:30 p.m. 

Meeting Minutes of October 9, 2018 

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Davidson at 6:30 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Committee Members Present: Lynn Cullick (arrived at 6:33), Bob Davidson (Chairman), Judy 

Gilmour, and Matt Kellogg (Vice Chairman) 

Committee Members Absent:  Scott Gryder 

Also Present: Matt Asselmeier (Senior Planner), Don Draper, Mark Perle, Karen Melendez, Joe 

Clark, Robert Delaney, Mark Cardwell, Brian Barnwell, Steven Halcomb, Todd Milliron, Paul 

Pope, Jim Williams, and Paul Kovacevich   

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Gilmour, to approve the agenda as 

presented.  With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Gilmour, to approve the minutes of the 

September 9, 2018 meeting.  With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried 

unanimously. 

Member Cullick arrived at this time (6:33 p.m.). 

EXPENDITURE REPORT 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Gilmour, to forward the claims to the Finance 

Committee.  With a voice vote of four (4) ayes, the motion carried.   

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Todd Milliron, Cotswold Drive, spoke on Petitions 18-07 and 17-28.  He noted that each of these 

petitions received formal objections from at least one (1) township.  He expressed concerns for 

enforcing zoning regulations by individual township because of the size of the staff of the 

Planning, Building and Zoning Department.  He believed that the gun range proposal was a 

work-in-progress.  He expressed concerns about the lack of due process regarding Petition 18-

07. 

Don Draper, Route 34, represented the Barber Greene Hunting and Fishing Club.  He asked if 

the proposal applied to their gun range.  Mr. Asselmeier said that existing gun ranges were 

grandfathered from the proposal.  He commended the County for trying to find an amicable 

proposal.  He expressed concerns regarding the decision of the previous meeting.  Mr. 

Asselmeier clarified that the Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals recommended denial of 

the proposal, but their denial is a recommendation only.  Mr. Draper was concerned that people 
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moving into the area want to change existing businesses.  He asked the Committee to 

recommend approval of the proposal.  Chairman Davidson explained why the proposal was 

placed as a special use.   

 

Steven Halcomb, West Sherrill Road, expressed concerns that the Village of Lisbon did not 

know which future land use map was the correct, adopted map.  He argued that the Village of 

Lisbon would not benefit financially from this proposal, but the County would benefit financially.  

Chairman Davidson said this proposal was drafted because of the expansion of Route 47 and 

he believed the proposal would benefit the County as a whole.  Chairman Davidson expressed 

his opposition to residential uses along Route 47.  He asked if a highest and best use study has 

occurred.  Member Kellogg said that most of the best use for land for the area is agricultural, but 

a lot of land in northeast Illinois has been transformed to other uses.  Chairman Davidson said 

that he cannot stop someone from making a rezoning request under false pretenses, but he 

hoped that future County Board members will have adequate information to make informed 

decisions.  Chairman Davidson said that he favors protecting the natural resource under the 

ground.   

 

Paul Pope, Village President of Lisbon, discussed the research by the Village regarding which 

future land use map was the lawfully adopted map.  He provided a letter that was sent to John 

Church and the minutes of a Village Board meeting adopting a Comprehensive Plan.  He stated 

that the majority of the existing Village Board favored the County’s proposal.           

    

PETITIONS 

Amended Petition 17-28-Request from the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning 

Committee  

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.   
 

Chairman Davidson requested that this proposal be laid over until the November meeting.  He 

requested permission to send the draft letter in the packet to Na-Au-Say Township.   

 

Motion by Member Cullick, seconded by Member Gilmour, to send the letter to Na-Au-Say 

Township and to table the proposal until the November 2018 Planning, Building and Zoning 

Committee meeting.    

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  Mr. Asselmeier will send to the letter to Supervisor Blocker and this 

proposal will be placed on the November 13, 2018, Planning, Building and Zoning Committee 

agenda.    

 

Petition 18-04- Kendall County Regional Planning Commission 

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.   
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Mr. Asselmeier noted that the Village of Plattville was going to review their plan; legalities 
related to the intergovernmental agreement would need to be worked out if Plattville made 
changes that were not consistent with the County’s plans.   
 
Motion by Gilmour, seconded by Member Cullick, to table the proposal.  Discussion occurred 
regarding sending the matter to the Committee of the Whole so that residents can speak directly 
to the County Board.  Member Cullick withdrew her second and Member Gilmour withdrew her 
motion. 
 
Motion by Member Cullick, seconded by Member Kellogg, to forward the proposal to the 

November Committee of the Whole.   

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  This matter will go to the Committee of the Whole on November 15, 2018.     
 
Amended Petition 18-07-Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee 

Mr. Asselmeier distributed the State’s Attorney’s opinion on the proposed ordinance. 

 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Cullick, to withdraw Petition 18-07.  Member 

Kellogg recognized the work conducted by the advisory committees.   

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  

 

Petition 18-25-Paul Kovacevich on Behalf of Tri-Star Development, Inc.  

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

 

Paul Kovacevich, on behalf of Tri-Star Development, Inc., is requesting a map amendment 

rezoning the subject property from A-1 to R-1 in order to be able to build a forty (40) lot single-

family residential subdivision.  The Petitioner would like to have the zoning in place prior to 

going through the subdivision process.  

Petition information was sent to Seward Township on July 31, 2018.  Seward Township did not 

file a formal objection on this request. 

The subject property is within one point five (1.5) miles of the City of Joliet.  The City of Joliet 

submitted comments on July 27, 2018.  They encouraged development to follow the Aux Sable 

Creek Watershed Plan. 

The Village of Shorewood expressed no opposition to the proposal. 

Petition Information was sent to the Minooka Fire Protection District on July 31, 2018.   



Page 4 of 10 
 

Chief Tim Wallace spoke at the August 22, 2018, Kendall County Regional Planning 

Commission meeting.  He asked if retention would be installed.  He asked about the setbacks 

for the houses in the development.  He expressed concerns regarding the single access point to 

Route 52.  There are no cul-de-sacs in the existing proposed subdivision.  Accessory buildings 

would be allowed in the development as long as they followed the Kendall County Zoning 

Ordinance.  The issues raised by the Chief would be addressed as part of the subdivision 

process.   

ZPAC reviewed the request at their meeting on August 7, 2018.  Ms. Andrews stated that a 

couple potential wetlands were located on the property.  She requested that the Petitioner work 

with a wetland delineation specialist to identify these areas.  The Petitioner said that the area 

was wet because of plugged drain tile.  Ms. Andrews noted that three (3) lots were in floodway 

and six (6) lots were in the floodplain as shown on the current version of the preliminary plat.  

Soils ranged from poorly drained to somewhat poorly drained.  Some building limitations exist 

because of the soils.  A secondary septic field will be needed.  Ms. Andrews expressed 

concerns about draw-down of the aquifer.  Mr. Rybski expressed concerns about the difficulty of 

placing conventional septic systems on the proposed lots. The septic systems will have ongoing 

maintenance requirements.  Many of the technologies are newer and they are still working out 

some of the issues with new technologies.  Mr. Klaas asked if the Petitioner had any contact 

with the Illinois Department of Transportation regarding access off of Route 52.  The response 

was they contacted the Illinois Department of Transportation, but have not received comments 

to date.  The Petitioner stated a development like this does not exist in Kendall County and the 

covenants and restrictions are very restrictive.  The clientele the Petitioner is targeting should 

not have difficulty maintaining the system.  ZPAC unanimously recommended approval of the 

requested map amendment.  

The Forest Preserve District did not have a representative at the ZPAC meeting.  Following the 

meeting, they expressed concerns regarding the point of access for the lot that was proposed to 

be Forest Preserve property.  The Forest Preserve District did not have any objections to the 

map amendment request.    

The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission reviewed this request at their meeting on 

August 22, 2018.  Mr. Asselmeier read an email from Dan Roberts, Seward Township Trustee, 

expressing his concerns about stormwater and public safety; this email is included with the 

minutes of the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting.  Discussion occurred 

regarding allowing horses in the development; horses would be addressed in the covenants and 

restrictions of the subdivision.  The Petitioner was advised that the zoning does not guarantee 

the development of the subdivision will occur as currently presented.  Jaime Torres expressed 

concerns regarding flooding and stormwater issue on Bell and Jughandle Roads and increased 

traffic.  Discussion occurred regarding have the development inside the jurisdiction of one (1) 

fire protection district instead of two (2) fire protection districts.  This issue will be discussed 

further during the subdivision process.  Matt Ewert expressed concerns regarding access on 

Route 52 and the speed that drivers travel on Route 52; discussion occurred regarding having a 

turn lane into the property from Route 52.  Jim Martin, Seward Township Trustee, stated that, to 

date, Seward Township has yet to issue either a positive or negative recommendation regarding 

the proposal.  He expressed concerns regarding traffic in the area.  Mr. Martin would like the 

proposal to be reviewed by the Seward Township Planning Commission.  The Petitioner was 

encouraged to take the concerns expressed by everyone under advisement as they move 
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forward with the platting process.  The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission 

recommended approval of the request with six (6) Commissioners voting in favor and two (2) 

Commissioners voting in opposition.  Chairman Ashton voted no because of the LESA Score.          

The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals held a public hearing on this request on August 

27, 2018.  The Zoning Board of Appeals recommended approval of the request with four (4) 

members voting in favor of the request and two (2) members voting in opposition to the request.  

Mr. Thompson stated he knows the area is hard to drain.  Chairman Mohr stated he voted 

against the proposal because of the high LESA score.   

 

The land immediately adjacent to the property is zoned A-1 or A-1 with a special use. 

 

EcoCAT Report submitted and consultation was terminated. 

The application for NRI was submitted on July 5, 2018.  The NRI report was completed on 

August 6, 2018.  The LESA Score was 230 indicating a high level of protection.  The NRI Report 

also noted concerns about soil suitability for certain uses.   

The Petitioner desires the map amendment in order to construct a forty (40) lot single-family 
residential subdivision in the future.  The Petitioner would like to secure the applicable zoning 
before submitting preliminary and final plats.  One (1) of the forty (40) lots will be transferred to 
the Forest Preserve District.   
 
Lots 29 through 39 have an “A” designated lot attached to the primary lot.  The “A” lot is 
floodplain and cannot have structures.  The primary lot and the associated “A” lot is considered 
one (1) zoning lot under Kendall County’s Zoning Ordinance. Lot 40 will be transferred to the 
Forest Preserve District. 
 
Because zoning cannot be conditioned under Illinois law, any of the requirements associated 
with development (i.e. construction of trails, restricting the sale of “A” lots from their primary lot, 
etc.) cannot occur until the subdivisions plats are submitted.     
 
The Land Resource Management Plan calls for this area to be Rural Residential in the future.  
This classification has a maximum zero point six-five (0.65) density units per acre.  If the zoning 
is approved, the maximum number of lots that could be developed is sixty-one (61); (183 
acres/2.99 acres).  This figure does not take into consideration the undevelopable lands (i.e. 
wetlands, roads, etc.). The Petitioner is proposing fewer than the maximum number of lots.  
However, if the Petitioner did create a subdivision with R-1 zoning and the maximum number of 
lots permitted, the density units per acre would still be below zero point six-five (0.65).   
 
Because the Land Resource Management Plan calls for this area to be Rural Residential in the 
future, Staff does not believe that the approval of this request would constitute spot zoning. 
 
Any new homes or accessory structures would be required to meet applicable building codes.  

Building related matters for a subdivision would be addressed during the subdivision process.    

The property fronts Route 52.  Staff has no concerns regarding the ability of Route 52 to support 

the proposed map amendment.  The Illinois Department of Transportation submitted a letter 

outlining conditions for accessing Route 52.   Access related issues for a subdivision would be 

addressed during the subdivision process.   
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No new odors are foreseen.  Odor related issues for a subdivision would be addressed during 
the subdivision process.     
 
Any new lighting would be for residential use only.  Lighting related issues for a subdivision 
would be addressed during the subdivision process.  
  
No fencing or buffer is presently planned for the property.  Screening related issues for a 

subdivision would be addressed during the subdivision process.   

Any new homes would have to be constructed per Kendall County’s Stormwater Management 

Ordinance.  WBK submitted comments on the proposal.  Stormwater related issues for a 

subdivision would be addressed during the subdivision process.    

Electricity is onsite.  New well and septic information would have to be evaluated as part of the 

subdivision or building permit processes.  

Member Kellogg asked, if the rezoning is approved and the Petitioner does not submit plats for 

a subdivision, does the zoning of the property revert back to A-1.  Mr. Asselmeier said that once 

the property is rezoned, the property retains the zoning granted.  The zoning does not revert 

back to A-1.  The Petitioner is not bound to submit plans for a subdivision.  The average size lot 

for the proposal is just over three (3) acres; the maximum number of lots if the property is zoned 

R-1 property is sixty-one (61).   

Chairman Davidson expressed his belief that the ground could support the construction of a 

subdivision with larger lots.   

Member Kellogg expressed his opposition to having the Forest Preserve District take over 

additional property.   

Motion by Member Cullick, seconded by Member Gilmour, to recommend approval of the 

requested map amendment.   

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  This matter will go to the County Board on October 16, 2018. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Recommendation on 2019 Noxious Weed Work Plan  

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  The Plan is the same as last year, except with 

different dates.   

 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Cullick, to recommend approval of the 

proposal. 

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 
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Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  This matter will go to the County Board on October 16, 2018. 

 

Discussion of Discharging Firearms on Private Property  

Mr. Asselmeier provided the State law and a proposal from McHenry County on the subject.   

 

Motion by Member Gilmour, seconded by Member Cullick, to forward the matter to the Law, 

Justice, and Legislation Committee. 

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.   

 

OLD BUSINESS 

Approval of Agricultural Impact Mitigation Agreement Between Kendall County and 312 Solar 

Development, LLC c/o Borrego Solar Systems, Inc. for a Solar Panel Project at 16400 Newark 

Road 

Mr. Asselmeier distributed the State’s Attorney’s Office’s comments on the proposed contract.  

He noted that the State’s Attorney’s Office believed that the agreement should be between the 

County and the operator and not between the County and the property owner.    

 

The consensus of the Committee was, because the special use permit ordinance listed both the 

owner and operator, both parties should sign Agricultural Impact Mitigation Agreements.   

 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Cullick, to recommend approval of the 

agreement with the amendments proposed by the State’s Attorney’s Office.    

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  The agreement will be forwarded to Borrego for their review prior to going 

to the County Board.     

 

Approval of Agricultural Impact Mitigation Agreement Between Kendall County and the Nancy L. 

Harazin Trust Number 101 for a Solar Panel Project at 16400 Newark Road 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Cullick, to recommend approval of the 

agreement with the amendments proposed by the State’s Attorney’s Office.    

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 
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Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  The agreement will be forwarded to the Nancy Harazin Trust and Borrego 

for their review prior to going to the County Board. 

 

Approval of an Agreement with Teska Associates, Inc. for Work Related to the Zoning 

Ordinance Consolidation Project (Project Would Unify the Zoning Ordinance into One 

Searchable Document, Correct Typographical Errors, and Correct Citation Errors) at a Cost Not 

to Exceed $8,000; Related Invoices to be Paid from Planning, Building and Zoning Consultant’s 

Line Item (010-2-002-6363)   

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  Teska agreed with all of the changes recommended 

by the State’s Attorney’s Office except for the insurance requirement.  Because the project did 

not involve manual labor, Staff had no objections to the reduced insurance requirement.  The 

project completion date was changed to March 29, 2019. 

 

Motion by Member Kellogg, seconded by Member Cullick, to recommend approval of the 

agreement with the amendments proposed by the State’s Attorney’s Office except for the lower 

insurance requirement.    

 

Yeas (4): Cullick, Davidson, Gilmour, and Kellogg 

Nays (0): None 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  The agreement will go to the County Board on October 16, 2018. 

 

REVIEW VIOLATION REPORT 

The Committee reviewed the violation report. 

 

Update on Violation of Zoning Ordinance at 790 Eldamain Road 

Mr. Asselmeier provided a correspondence regarding this issue.  The property owner appears to 

be constructing the required fence, but they are not starting near the location of the semis.   

 

Update on Violation of Zoning Ordinance at 63 Old Post 

Mr. Asselmeier noted this property was discussed at the September Planning, Building and 

Zoning Committee.  The Department is working to gather evidence that a business is illegally 

being run out of the subject property.   

 

REVIEW NON-VIOLATION REPORT 

The Committee reviewed the non-violation report. 

 

UPDATE FOR HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

The Historic Preservation Commission is planning a meeting with other historic preservation 

groups for February 13, 2019, at La Salle Manor.   The Commission is also working on criteria 

and categories for historic preservation awards. 
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REVIEW PERMIT REPORT 

The Committee reviewed the permit report. 

 

REVIEW REVENUE REPORT 

The Committee reviewed the revenue report.   

    

CORRESPONDENCE 

September 20, 2018 Email from Molly Gerke Regarding Weed Regulations in Plattville 

Mr. Asselmeier read the correspondence.  The consensus of the Committee was to let the 

municipality handle the matter. 

 

September 28, 2018 Letter to Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Regarding 5 Ottawa 

Court 

Mr. Asselmeier read the correspondence and stated the property is under investigation. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Jim Williams, Boulder Hill, stated that would like to see the County prioritize enforcement of 

trailers and boats parked in the front yard instead of updating the junk and debris regulations.  

He does not believe the definition of inoperable vehicle will resolve all of the matters.   

 

COMMENTS FROM THE PRESS 

None 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Motion by Member Gilmour, seconded by Member Cullick, to enter into executive session for 

the purposes of reviewing minutes of meetings lawfully closed under the Illinois Open Meetings 

Act (5 ILCS 120/2(c)(21)). 

 

Yeas (3): Cullick, Davidson, and Gilmour 

Nays (1): Kellogg 

Abstain (0): None 

Absent (1): Gryder 

 

The motion carried.  The Committee recessed at 7:53 p.m.   

 

Chairman Davidson called the Committee back to order at 7:55 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL 

Committee Members Present: Lynn Cullick, Bob Davidson (Chairman), Judy Gilmour, and Matt 

Kellogg (Vice Chairman) 

Committee Members Absent:  Scott Gryder 

Also Present: Matt Asselmeier (Senior Planner) 

 

The consensus of the Committee was to release the minutes of executive sessions from 

January 8, 2018 and October 9, 2018.   
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ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Member Gilmour, seconded by Member Kellogg, to adjourn.  With a voice vote of four 

(4) ayes the motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Davidson adjourned the meeting at 7:58 

p.m. 

 

Minutes prepared by Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, Senior Planner    

Encs. 

 






























































































